overSEAS 2019

This thesis was submitted by its author to the School of English and American Studies, Eötvös Loránd University, in partial fulfilment of the requirements for the degree of Bachelor of Arts. It was found to be among the best theses submitted in 2019, therefore it was decorated with the School's Outstanding Thesis Award. As such it is published in the form it was submitted in **overSEAS 2019** (http://seas3.elte.hu/overseas/2019.html)

ALAPSZAKOS SZAKDOLGOZAT

Papp Zsófia Panna Anglisztika alapszak Amerikanisztika szakirány

2019

CERTIFICATE OF RESEARCH

By my signature below, I certify that my ELTE B.A. thesis, entitled

is entirely the result of my own work, and that no degree has previously been conferred upon me for this work. In my thesis I have cited all the sources (printed, electronic or oral) I have used faithfully and have always indicated their origin. The electronic version of my thesis (in PDF format) is a true representation (identical copy) of this printed version.

If this pledge is found to be false, I realize that I will be subject to penalties up to and including the forfeiture of the degree earned by my thesis.

Date:

Signed:

EÖTVÖS LORÁND TUDOMÁNYEGYETEM Bölcsészettudományi Kar

ALAPSZAKOS SZAKDOLGOZAT

A Katonai Veteránok Helyzete az Amerikai Társadalomban Military Veterans in United States Society

Témavezető:

Fehér Réka Dorottya Anyanyelvi lektor Készítette:

Papp Zsófia Panna Anglisztika alapszak Amerikanisztika szakirány

2019

Table of Contents

Introduction	1
An Overview of the Civil-Military Cultural Gap	2
Diversity and self-reliance	3
Basic Training and Acquiring the Military Values	4
Reintegration to Civilian Life and the Difficulties that Follow	5
Educational Opportunities for Veterans	8
FPCUs: A Need Recognized and Exploited	9
Veterans in the Civilian Workforce	11
Veterans and the American Dream	12
The Unique Difficulties of the Veteran Employee	12
The Unique Difficulties of the Veteran Employee Health Issues Put Veterans at Additional Disadvantage	
	14
Health Issues Put Veterans at Additional Disadvantage	14 15
Health Issues Put Veterans at Additional Disadvantage Difficulties When Applying for VA Benefits	14 15 19

Introduction

The military of the United States has always been highly regarded. Gallup has been conducting surveys to gauge citizens' satisfaction with different institutions in the US. In 2018, the military was voted as the institution with the highest confidence rating among people, with almost 80% of Americans putting more faith in the military than any other societal institution. This position has been held by the armed forces for almost two decades (Saad). The military is praised for its variety of achievements in the past as well as in the present. Its virtues, according to the public, are its competence, historical significance, and the people who serve. However, military veterans do not receive the same acknowledgment. Active duty service members are characterized as "Volunteers / Selfless / Willing to give up lives / Brave (...) Good / Reliable / Committed / Disciplined" (Newport, "U.S. Confidence in"). At the same time, veterans are often branded as broken, fragile, and crazy (Burgess; Kintzle et al. 13).

This thesis examines the status of US veterans in society. The first section outlines the differences between civil and military life; the phenomenon of the civil-military cultural gap, and how it affects retired service members. The second section explains the veteran's need towards education after discharge. The third section moves onto the obstacles veterans face when looking for employment. The following section examines the hardships that veterans have to go through when applying for health care. The last section will be a conclusion that summarizes the thesis.

Due to the highly divisive nature of the topic, it is not always possible to remain objective when discussing veterans' issues, since in cases their own narratives are used. However, as it is imperative to get to know retired service members' own accounts on the issues they face, this is an integral part to understand the veterans of the US.

In this thesis, veterans will be referred to by the wars they fought in i.e. veterans of World War I-II, Vietnam. In some cases Afghanistan and Iraq veterans are referred to as post-9/11 veterans.

An Overview of the Civil-Military Cultural Gap

This section will examine the differences between military and civilian life and culture, along with how said characteristics create the civil-military cultural gap. Additionally, the difficulties of transitioning between military and civilian life will be explained. A subsection will be dedicated to the different experiences that the Vietnam and Afghanistan veterans had when returning from the war.

First of all, life as a member of the military and as a civilian is vastly different. This dissimilarity is due to the fact that these are two distinct cultures. Raymond Williams divides culture into three categories to define it. For the purpose of this thesis, the third category will be used, which is the 'social' definition. This is explained as the unique behavioral patterns that can be detected among groups of people who coexist in the same environment (48). According to Scott, culture consists of a collection of 'collective representations' that are defined as:

(...) beliefs, ideas, values, symbols and expectations that form the ways of thinking and feeling that are general and enduring within a particular society or a social group and that are shared as its collective property. (33)

These are the unique ideas and concepts of each society and group of people, which allows them to work as a cohesive unit, on the basis of their shared values. To understand some core differences among American civilian and military culture, one needs to take more than one factor into consideration. For the purpose of this section, diversity and self-reliance will be examined as characteristics, as they seem to be an important part of American culture and illustrate the differences in civilian and military life.

Diversity and self-reliance

As a nation of immigrants, the country's diverse population contributed significantly to today's culture in America. Apart from being American, people of different backgrounds proudly declare their origins as Hispanic-, Chinese- or African-American for example. Even though these people are unified as a nation under the United States, they still retain their unique characteristics to an extent, and enrich the overall culture. According to Bertsch, immigrants do not always fully assimilate to the new culture, but they keep their original beliefs and values while fitting in to the new environment (Bateman 133). This shows that in civil society it is possible to have more identities and it would not interfere with one's daily life. It is especially true in the US, where individualism is praised and encouraged and everyone aims to create their own personalities. This view is influenced by the traditional American values that were rooted in the early days of the nation's democracy, when everyone was responsible for their own progress, tirelessly working towards their own wealth, not waiting for help from anyone else (Tocqueville 575). Americans live by these values and beliefs even today.

In the military however, these notions are not appreciated, and they can even become a disadvantage. Enlistees are taught from the first day to fight for each other, to move as a unit and, most importantly, to give up their individual identities. In the military they are part of a military branch, and even though at this time more and more people from different ethnicities were able to enroll, their identities as an ethnic group were secondary.

Another important difference between civil and military culture is that the military is still a predominantly masculine environment, and women have to adhere to it. The military, thus, not only strips people of their civil lives, but also of gender in the case of women enlistees, as soldiers have to conform to the ideal masculine image associated with war (Demers 493). Not only do women have to face the difficulties of adapting to a completely different lifestyle in the military,

but they also have to create a whole new persona in order to be accepted to an all men's world (Demers 504). Western culture's image of women has to be left behind in order to assimilate into the military (494). It is an especially pressing issue today, as the number of female enlistees is on the rise. In 2015, during the presidency of Barack Obama, all combat positions became available for women and this decision opened up over 200,000 positions for female soldiers (Rosenberg and Philipps). By 2015, the share of female active duty personnel grew to 15% from the previous 11% that was relevant back in 1990 (Parker et al.).

Basic Training and Acquiring the Military Values

The indoctrination starts with basic training. Depending on the branch of military, basic training lasts between seven and a half to twelve weeks ("Length of Basic"). During this period civilians have to learn everything that enables them to transform into military service members: "Basic Training prepares recruits for all elements of service: physical, mental and emotional." ("Before You Serve"). There are rigorous training regimens, lessons of military customs, combat exercises, as well as bonding with fellow enlistees ("What to Expect In"). A part of basic training is becoming a member of a unified institute. In the military each branch has their own uniforms, and grooming regulations: these are the rules regarding their appearances including haircut, clothing and uniform as well as tattoos; things that in civilian life can distinguish one person from another (Powers). Strictly and diligently adhering to the set guidelines is essential to fit into the military image, however, by doing so enlistees are stripped of their unique civilian selves. According to Rod Powers: "The training programs are scientifically and psychologically designed to disassemble the 'civilian' and build from scratch a proud, physically fit, and dedicated member of the military". All this certainly helps new recruits in adjusting to military life; however, at the same time it effectively alienates them from civil society. In some cases, this drastic change of worldview gets so deeply ingrained in service members that they find it virtually impossible to

shed the military values following their discharge. Values that are praised and treasured in the military are in cases considered to be disadvantageous when trying to reintegrate to civil society. For example, military leaders and civilian employers look for different qualities in their subordinates. In the military, recruits are taught to follow a strict group-centric mindset, where they have to learn to be part of a whole system and they have to be able to willingly leave their own interest behind.

During basic training all enlistees have to learn obedience to their superiors, and how to operate within the chain of command that is unique to the armed forces. They also have to be aware that in the military the responsibility is on a different scale to what they experienced in their civilian life: "They are responsible for the lives and safety of those who work for them" (Halvorson 8). Furthermore, they learn a whole new set of values as well, including one of their most important command: "Leave no one behind" (9). Enlistees have to learn to look out for each other and prioritize others' lives before their own without hesitation. This kind of obedience and discipline is part of the universal military culture, and differs greatly from the one that they usually practice in the civilian world (Osiel 33). This is in contrast with the self-reliant belief of the Americans who, according to Tocqueville, "owe nothing to any man, they expect nothing from any man; they acquire the habit of always considering themselves as standing alone (...)" (575). This is a fundamental divide between civil and military culture.

Reintegration to Civilian Life and the Difficulties that Follow

Even though there is a comprehensive process of introducing enlistees to military culture, the same does not happen when service members leave the military. There is a Congress approved Transition Assistance program in place, which aims to aid to-be-veterans and prepare them for their transitions, however, veterans feel that the program is not long and comprehensive enough ("Transition Assistance Program"). This results in an already highly vulnerable group trying to find

their place in society without proper instructions on how to do so. This is an aspect of the military that generates a range of problems for veterans. A post-9/11 veteran explains the situation as the following:

A lot of people joke that there's no un-basic training. Like I notice when you go in the military you have that little nine-week period where they just like erase everything you know and just teach you. But then once you're out there's, like I didn't know there was help out there or anything. (qtd. in Kintzle et al. 12)

In the following paragraph, the reintegration difficulties of Vietnam and Afghanistan as well as Iraq veterans will be examined.

Neither Vietnam nor post-9/11 veterans received an overall positive welcome upon their return. Veterans of the Vietnam War (1955-1975) had a difficult time re-adjusting to society, as they were faced with unease and hostility: "Society as a whole was certainly unable and unwilling to receive these men with the support and understanding they needed" (Appy 306). Veterans carried the heavy burden of all the tragedy they faced on the battlefield and they were unable to connect with civilians. As Christian G. Appy explains, Vietnam veterans at the time were systematically forced into isolation, as they were seen as government pawns, and some even felt after a while that they are unable to be near civilians due to this treatment (306). The Vietnam War was by no means viewed as a success; according to the National Archives' Military Records, by the end of the war there were a total number of 58,220 fatal casualties ("Vietnam War U.S."). Additionally over 500,000 service members deserted and an anti-war movement started as well. As Americans at home could follow the proceedings on TV, they were faced with the terrors of war ("Vietnam War"). Nevertheless, civilians were unable to connect with returning veterans, as watching the broadcasts of the conflicts was not the same as experiencing them. As a result, they were more likely to turn away from the returning retired service members and disregard them.

Vietnam veterans were the first group of retired military personnel to be diagnosed with Post Traumatic Stress Disorder (PTSD), a condition that at the time was still largely unknown, having been recognized five years after the end of the war (Schlenger and Corry). "PTSD (posttraumatic stress disorder) is a mental health problem that some people develop after experiencing or witnessing a life-threatening event, like combat, a natural disaster, a car accident, or sexual assault." ("PTSD Basics"). PTSD has an especially high rate of occurrence among veterans, as combat situations and the stress of military life add up to admittedly traumatic events. According to studies, PTSD can develop right after the traumatic event, but it can also show the first symptoms after years have passed ("Aging Veterans and"; Marmar et al. 880).

Veterans of the Afghanistan War (2001-present) and Iraq war (2003-2011) face similar, but at the same time drastically different problems. They too have a hard time reintegrating into society and finding their place in civilian life. Whereas the Vietnam War triggered a negative response from civilians, in the case of post- 9/11 veterans, society does not appear to care about them (Singer and Brooking). As less people have military connections, it becomes easier to disregard the war itself and not follow the day-to-day events of it, like at the time of the Vietnam War. Furthermore, the conflicts no longer have direct financial or emotional consequences on civilians. People are not affected by the war to the same degree as before, and as a result they are indifferent towards the veterans who return (Fazal and Kreps).

A problem today's US veterans face is that only a fraction of people share the same experience as them. In 2016, the number of veterans in the US accounted for almost 10% of the adult population (Livingston). Compared to the total US population of over 300 million, veterans are a small group who share the same experience ("U.S. and World Population Clock"). Moreover, the Department of Veterans Affairs (VA) predicts further decline in the coming years (Bialik). Before the draft ended in January 1973, there was an abundance of people with military experience, and being a veteran was more common than today. For over 30 years, from 1940 to 1970, the majority of men shared this same experience (Newport "Veteran Status"). With the era of the all-volunteer military, the number of people involved with the military has drastically dropped. In 2015, the share of active military personnel was 0.4% of the American population, so in the upcoming years, the number of veterans will likely decrease even further (Parker et al.).

All the above translates to the hostile environment veterans return to. It is not only the social structure and culture that is foreign for them. Retired service members have difficulties assimilating into their civilian roles as students and workers too. The following section will elaborate more on the possible explanations behind this.

Educational Opportunities for Veterans

Due to their alienation from civilian society, veterans constitute to one of the most vulnerable groups of US society. Military service changes people in their very core while they are just recruits. It instills new sets of values and worldviews and as a result, when returning to the civilian world, it seems foreign to them. As discussed in the previous section, this can be one reason why veterans face a variety of difficulties when trying to reintegrate into society. To be able to get by in civilian life, a large number of veterans have to continue their education and attain a degree. The following section is about the difficulties along the way.

As a result of the limitations of the all-volunteer military, the armed forces are increasingly compelled to rely on multiple deployments to keep their numbers consistently large and sufficiently fulfil their peacekeeping obligations. Following the armed conflict of the 9/11 terror attacks in general each service member was deployed multiple times; approximately 2.77 million enlistees were involved in 5.4 million military actions; this translates to each service member participating in at least two armed conflicts (Wenger et al.). Due to the inherently violent nature of war even one deployment is demanding for service members both physically and psychologically. Multiple deployments, thus put extreme pressure on the participants. As it is in the best interest of the

military that their enlistees serve for as long as possible on as many missions as possible, the minimum age is 17, so enlistees have the chance for a longer military career ahead ("Are You Eligible"). This, however, means that veterans do not have the same level of education as their civilian counterparts competing for the same position. This indicates that retired service members have difficulties finding a workplace and building a career. According to a 2015 study by Pew Research, less than 7% of active duty enlistees had a Bachelor's degree, compared to 19% of US adults (Parker et al.). Even though in the military they learn valuable skills, these, in a lot of cases, are not appreciated in the civilian job market, so veterans are motivated to go to universities to acquire a diploma and attain further education. They receive an extra motivation from the US Government as well, with incentives such as the monetary aid of the G.I. Bill of Rights (G.I. Bill).

The G.I. Bill started in 1924, known as the World War Adjusted Act, a financial aid which was awarded to veterans proportionately to their time spent in active duty. However, it allowed the government to stretch the deadline for payment for 20 years, which caused significant outrage among veterans. Throughout the years the original concept was changed and updated to facilitate current needs. Today it can be used to cover expenses after discharge, including education and housing aid, books and the chance to transfer these benefits to a next of kin ("Post-9/11 GI"; "History of the G.I."). The opportunity for further education after discharge is sought after by those veterans who had no higher education experience prior to enlistment. This need has been realized by for-profit education companies.

FPCUs: A Need Recognized and Exploited

For-profit colleges and universities (FPCU) in general offer short term programs concentrating on specific occupational fields. As a result the courses usually target a particular industry, career field, or even job role. The educational programs of FPCUs are aimed at groups of people with unique needs and expectations, such as veterans, however, in some cases these courses are not accredited (Hentschke et al. 1-3). Additionally, it is notable that these FPCUs historically distribute far less degrees compared to traditional higher education institutions. Furthermore, other schools and institutions might not accept the diplomas that get awarded (Breneman et al. 7-8; "Share of All Degrees"). According to 2008-2009 data, 66% of the students of FPCUs receiving the most benefits dropped out without acquiring a diploma (Harkin 5).

FPCUs are obliged to separate their revenue depending on whether it is federal fund or not, with federal funds not exceeding more than 90% of the total revenue. Since educational aid from the G.I. Bill is considered as a private source of financing, it is in the best interest of FPCUs to enroll as many veterans as possible, a practice known as the 90-10 rule (Petraeus). To achieve this ratio, these establishments apply aggressive marketing strategies and misleading advertisements to draw in a high volume of applicants to maximize their gains using this loophole. Tom Harkin's report found that even though the overall student enrollment has decreased in the period between 2010-2013 at the top eight FPCUs, the veteran enrollment ratio in all of these facilities increased between 61-657% (8). In 2014, seven of the eight highest ranked FPCUs were investigated because of accusations concerning unlawful practices during marketing and advertisement for recruitment as well as operations.

As an example, the University of Phoenix, an FPCU giant, used recruitment and advertising practices that implied that the college was endorsed by the military. They held sponsored events, seminars and workshops, where they encouraged attendees to pay special attention to the University of Phoenix and they used military insignia without permission (Glantz). In 2012, President Barack Obama signed an executive order that aimed to "end fraudulent and unduly aggressive recruiting techniques on and off military installations, as well as misrepresentation (...)" ("Executive Order 13607"). The "gainful employment" law was implemented in 2015, and its aim was to hold accountable for-profit institutions "for graduating students with poor job prospects and overwhelming debt". However, the Trump Administration plans to eliminate this regulation by the

summer of 2019, so FPCUSs would no longer be in this accountability system, and they keep targeting veterans (Green).

Veterans fall victims of false and misleading information from recruiters regarding tuition fees, the length of the program, as well as future prospects following graduation (Harkin 10). Retired service members, with assistance from the ever helpful recruiters, sign up for these programs and leave with debts and no use for their diplomas, if they are able to obtain one. In The Hechinger Report, two veterans talk about their experiences with FPCUs. Both of them emphasized how obvious it was that the university wanted them to enroll going so far as to help them fill the necessary paperwork and also offering assistance when applying for G.I. Bill benefits, and later when those did not cover the tuition fee, for student loans. These veterans were left heavily indebted, joining the ranks of many others with nearly \$1.3 trillion in loans outstanding in the US today. A large part of this debt was accumulated by students attending FPCUs, with over 10% of borrowers having difficulties paying the loans, and defaulting on them (Cilluffo; "National Student Loan"). According to McFarland et al. "the percentage who had student loans was higher for those who attended private for-profit institutions (78 percent) than for those who attended private nonprofit (58 percent) and public (49 percent) institutions" (29). This means that not only do veterans not receive the education they hope for, but they also end up with student loan debts. The accumulated debt combined with grim prospects on their careers put a heavy burden on retired service members. The following section will elaborate on the difficulties of veterans when looking for a job.

Veterans in the Civilian Workforce

This section will detail the importance of having a career in US society, and what challenges veterans face on the US job market upon their return. The first subsection will examine the importance and significance of a career in US culture. Following this, the unique situation of

veterans will be explained, and the difficulties they face in employment due to their military training. Moving on, the next subsection will be about the health issues of veterans, and the impacts these have on their employment.

Veterans and the American Dream

Having a job is an important part of an individual's life, as being able to provide for oneself is a necessity as well as a symbol of independence and a significant part of one's identity (Scott 12; Yanchus et al. 37). In America, being self-reliant and independent is a fundamental part of a person's social standing. As the individual is praised for their accomplishments, having a successful career can be a measure for one's overall achievement in life. "The individualism of modern culture places great stress on the need to maximize income through diligence and application in a chosen occupation" (Scott 12). Attaining success in life and being able to provide for oneself is a cornerstone of the American Dream. The construct of the American Dream is a fundamental part of US history and culture. This notion has more than one aspect, among others the idea for a better life in America, and that through hard work and dedication it is possible to achieve a better life (Cullen 7). This, however, does not necessarily mean unattainable wealth, rather a sense of personal fulfillment which varies from person to person. In fact, according to the survey conducted by Pew Research Center regarding the current perception of the American Dream, being wealthy ranked as the least essential element of it (Smith).

The Unique Difficulties of the Veteran Employee

Even though fulfilling the American Dream does not necessarily revolve around wealth, having a career is an integral part of it (Smith). This poses obstacles for veterans, as they have a more difficult time adjusting to a job role compared to their civilian competitors. This phenomenon is explained by Merton on the principle that for the same goal, people have to rely on their own sets of resources to advance towards it (qtd. in Scott 12). In the case of civilians and veterans it translates to difficulties brought on by the different experience and skill sets these two groups possess. Since those with only civilian backgrounds are not expected to assimilate to a whole new culture, i.e. military culture, they have significant advantages when performing in a civilian job environment. According to a 2012 Prudential report, 69% of veterans asked confessed job acquisition to be the greatest challenge when returning from active duty ("Veterans' Employment Challenges" 4).

Apart from the usual struggles that every civilian member of the workforce shares, veterans face their own unique issues. Mcallister et al. argues that following the rigorous training of the military the service members acquired such characteristics that made them unfit for civilian employment (94). In the military, from the early days recruits are taught that they are part of a cohesive unit, they always have to have each other's backs, and consequently, they have to be able to rely on the other enlistees. In a sense, this process strips enlistees of their individualism. This indoctrination is essential for survival during combat situations, and it strengthens the bonds between the service members. As opposed to this, in civilian life the same rigid rules cannot be observed to this extent. Life as a service member follows a strict and steady structure, with tried and constructed daily routines and the constant adherence to an unyielding hierarchy from day one.

This pattern does not align with the ever present individualism of the civilian workforce, and puts veterans in a detrimental situation compared to their self-driven, more materialistic civilian peers (Demers 162).

Additionally, as a result of the military values and strict training, throughout the time of active duty, service members are surrounded by a close-knit community. The pressure of the battlefield and the indoctrination of military values result in a unique awareness of each other, which lacks from civilian relationships. Sinek proposed that the merit based system of military operations and business life are outright opposites of each other's in the sense that the two systems reward opposite values. The military in essence fosters an environment which enables and enforces people to regard each other with trust and cooperation. This is useful on the battlefield under life threatening circumstances; however, it is a great disadvantage in civilian life where people only work for their own gain and in cases knowingly sabotage their peers (8-9). After the military service, veterans have to face this completely different environment of the civilian working life. They have to go through not only mental hardships stemming from this different mindset but also physical barriers as a large number of veterans return disabled.

Health Issues Put Veterans at Additional Disadvantage

Another issue unique to veterans is the hindrances they face during job search and employment as a result of their combat related injuries and health problems. Owing to the improvements of protective equipment and medical care in the military and on site medical attention during combat, a large number of previously fatal injuries are now treated immediately (Reiber et al. 276). This change in numbers is especially conspicuous when observing figures from the conflicts of Vietnam and Iraq. According to Goldberg, the survival rate of all injured service members in Vietnam was a mere 86.5% compared to the more recent Iraqi conflicts 90.4%, which shows an improvement rate of over 4 percentage points (13). While these advancements in hospitalization saved plenty of lives, the surviving veterans face reintegration into civilian life with major injuries apart from the usual hardships of an uninjured veteran. According to a study by the National Center for Veterans Analysis and Statistics 32% of post- 9/11 veteran had some kind of service connected disability, compared to 17% of all other veterans ("Profile of Post-9/11" 10). 65% of respondents in the Prudential survey have some kind of mental or physical disorder after discharge. These conditions contribute to the challenges of civilian life for these veterans, as retired service members with the aforementioned health issues are more likely to find civilian transition and employment burdensome than their uninjured peers ("Veterans' Employment Challenges" 6). Additionally,

disabled Americans in general face more obstacles than the non-disabled, so disabled veterans suffer from both of these issues' negative effects.

The Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA) was ratified in 1990; "a civil rights law that prohibits discrimination against individuals with disabilities in all areas of public life, including jobs, schools, transportation, and all public and private places that are open to the general public ("What is the Americans"). In the past 20 years, a lot of improvements have been made; however, the employment situation of the disabled is still grave. The disabled are still more likely to be unemployed than the non-disabled. Furthermore, the gap in employment and wages is still present, and shows no sign of disappearing in the near future, as recent findings show that apart from minor fluctuations there has been no significant change in the past two decades (Kraus 2; Katz et al.). This is an important issue for veterans, as over half of the total veteran population suffers from some kind of a disability, and these people are further discriminated due to their conditions; the social reaction to the disabled is still mainly negative. Employers list a variety of reasons as to why they are not keen on hiring workers with disabilities. Over 80% of respondents felt that "They don't know how to handle the needs of a worker with a disability on the job" (Kaye 530). This shows that the special needs of the disabled are still unknown to a large number of employers, even though the ADA has been in place for quite some time now. Furthermore, there is an increase in PTSD diagnoses among post- 9/11 veterans, which is in part attributed to the decrease of civilian support (Frayne 33). Stigmatized by their physical and psychological scars, veterans have an increasingly difficult time returning to civilian life.

Difficulties When Applying for VA Benefits

The following section will shed light on the difficulties veterans face when applying for Veterans Affairs benefits. Keeping the veteran population satisfied is in the country's best interest, as they are the ones that spread the stories of what life is like in the military as well as following discharge. It is a significant aspect, as all enlistees hope to become veterans and rejoin society, and with the draft era being closed, these stories shape perspectives of the military. A favorable view of the military and the government's support system for retired service members has the potential of yielding higher enlistee numbers. This means that a high rate of veterans' satisfaction is imperative for the US to remain the global superpower it is today. Retired service members receive benefits on account of their status; however, in cases these benefits lack in quality. Additionally, "Veterans returning from combat operations are eligible to enroll in VA health care for five years from the date of their most recent discharge without having to demonstrate a service-connected disability or satisfy an income requirement" (Murphy et al. 5). The following paragraphs will detail the experiences veterans have when applying for VA benefits.

While on active duty, service members rely on the Department of Defense (DoD) for health care. Following their discharge, they fall under the Department of Veterans Affairs' jurisdiction. The handover of patients between these two providers is difficult and time consuming. According to Murphy et al. as there is no joint database of patients, veterans have to go through the same physical checkups they may have already went through possibly interrupting a treatment already in process. Additionally, they have to build a relationship with a new physician. Following the trauma and physical toll of the military service this is an unnecessary hassle (19). Furthermore, both DoD and VA are criticized for not properly monitoring their patients' progress and the long-term effects of the treatment of PTSD, one of the signature conditions of today's veterans ("Treatment for Posttraumatic" 1403).

Apart from this, another pressing issue is the long waiting time at VA medical facilities. The Department of Veterans Affairs is the government agency that caters for veterans' needs, and the Veterans Health Administration is responsible for providing medical services. Even though this dedicated body exists for the aid of veterans, there are many obstacles that retired veterans face when they need medical attention. The lack of adequate healthcare for veterans is a serious issue,

as this is a group of people who definitely need help. As mentioned in the previous section very few of those who leave the battlefield do so without medical issues, may those be physical disfigurements or mental health problems. The surge of medical conditions such as PTSD and Traumatic Brain Injuries mean that veterans are now more than ever would be reliant on easily accessible healthcare (Reiber 275). Additionally, long waiting time for health care also bring other issues up for discussion. According to a 2014 report by the Office of the Inspector General, 1700 veterans were waiting to receive an appointment at an Arizona based medical center, and they were not even on the waiting list. Consequently, they were "at risk of being lost or forgotten in Phoenix HCS' convoluted scheduling practices. As a result, these veterans may never obtain their requested or required primary care appointment" ("Review of VHA's" 1). At the same time, the report emphasizes that even being on the waiting list and having an appointment date set up is not a guarantee for a speedy process, as the average waiting time for the first primary care appointment in 2013 was 115 days (3). Not only do longer waiting times create public trust issues towards the VA, it is also harmful for the veterans, as their health suffers for it because during this time their conditions can deteriorate ("Review of VHA's"; Pizer & Prentice S678). Studies show that long waiting times were correlated to worsening medical conditions as well as higher mortality rates among patients (qtd. in Pizer & Prentice S678).

The same research also found that veterans of age 70 or over were more vulnerable to these outcomes, putting an already vulnerable group at an even greater risk (S679). This vulnerability can be attributed to the fact that with older age the chances of chronic diseases increase as well (Amara 2). This is a serious issue as, according to 2016 data, over 30% of the veteran population is over the age of 70 (Bialik). There were attempts to improve these conditions, for example through the Veterans Choice Program:

The Veterans Choice Program is one of several programs through which a Veteran can receive care from a community provider, paid for by the Department of Veterans Affairs (VA). For example, if a Veteran needs an appointment for a specific type of care, and VA cannot provide the care in a timely manner or the nearest VA medical facility is too far away or too difficult to get to, then a Veteran may be eligible for care through the Veterans Choice Program. ("Veterans Choice Program")

However, this initiative does not fully eliminate the problem, as patients can still wait for 70 days before receiving care, and medical service providers use up all potential time to process the requests ("Veterans Choice Program: Improvements" 22). The current administration tried to overcome this issue by signing the VA Mission Act bill which would expand private healthcare options for veterans. The bill, however, is already causing debates, as the cost of implementation is too high and there are no appropriate fiscal sources to cover it. Furthermore, it is widely regarded as an attempt for privatized healthcare for veterans as well as an opportunity to withdraw federal funding from VA (Sisk). This has the potential for becoming a never-ending circle: "When more is lavished on private care, less is available for maintaining the quality of VA facilities. It facilitates a vicious circle of underfunding VA and using the resulting problems and shortfalls as a rationale for privatization." (Tiefer)

Furthermore, according to a research on post- 9/11 veterans, this group is more prone to have mental health disorders and they are more likely to apply for healthcare services in the VA system. However, reports show that the long waiting times force a number of patients to seek treatments from other providers. Nonetheless, the cost of these treatments is not always covered by their health insurance (Ghosh et al. 2). However, if the health conditions do not allow long waiting times then

veterans need to choose the easier and more expensive option instead of the free or low-cost offer of VA (Pizer & Prentice 626).

Inadequate Health Care for Female Veterans in VA Facilities

Female veterans face additional difficulties when trying to obtain VA health care. Even though women have been members of the military for years now, and their numbers are steadily growing, their healthcare needs following their discharge are not always fulfilled. According to statistics by the Department of Veterans Affairs the "Number of female Veterans grew at an average annual rate of 0.8% between FY 2007 and 2016, while the number who used VA benefits has grown at a rate of 4.3%" ("VA Utilization Profile"). However, due to the issues women face it seems that VA is unable to keep up with their demands.

The complexity of female veterans' health care cannot be underestimated. As previously elaborated, in modern conflicts service members attain more serious wounds than in previous conflicts. Additionally, following during the post-9/11 missions the protective gear provided to women was not properly tailored to the female anatomy, and thus did not proved to be fully effective. "The post-9/11 wounds often result in multiple organ damage with head, eye, ear, spinal, torso and open amputation injuries" (Murphy et al. 11). Women have gender specific issues following an amputation, especially during pregnancy and studies found that "more likely to be unsuccessful in fitting of their prosthesis, to experience skin problems after lower extremity amputation (...), and to have greater intensity of pain. Women with upper extremity amputation are more likely to reject their prosthesis" (12).

Conclusion

To summarize, this thesis shed light on a number of the many issues retired US veterans face after discharge. The first section explained the concept of the civil-military cultural gap. It shed light on some core differences in these two worlds, as well as on the different perceptions of the core American values of diversity and self-reliance. Even though the issue has been in the forefront for years, veterans are still ostracized, and their declining numbers further enhance this issue. The second section examined the educational opportunities and difficulties of retired service members. It found that for-profit institutions draw profit from veterans and in cases they use misleading practices to draw in as many veterans as possible. In the third section the importance of career and the American Dream were explained. Having a career is a cornerstone for the average US citizen. However, veterans face many hurdles along the way to a stable workplace. In addition to their status-based alienation, the health issues and disabilities resulting from deployment also put them at disadvantage compared to their civilian peers. Moving on the next section detailed the shortcomings of the VA system. Long waiting times bring along a number of other issues, and veterans suffer for it. Additionally, women reportedly run into further difficulties on account of their gender and find that regardless of their growing numbers, their medical needs are still not entirely met.

Even though the military is an important part of the overall US conscience, veterans seem to be left behind in many aspects of life. There should be more public awareness on veteran's issues, and more effort to support those who fought for the United States.

Works Cited

- "Aging Veterans and Posttraumatic Stress Symptoms." *PTSD: National Center for PTSD.* U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs. Accessed on March 29, 2019. www.ptsd.va.gov/understand/what/aging_veterans.asp
- Amara, Jomana H. "Military and Veterans' Health, Health Care, and Well-being." Defence and Peace Economics, 2017, doi: 10.1080/10242694.2017.1403739
- Appy, Christian G. "Working-Class War: American Combat Soldiers and Vietnam." The University of North Carolina Press, 1993.
- "Are You Eligible To Join The Military?" Military.com, 2019, www.military.com/join-armedforces/join-the-military-basic-eligibility.html
- "Before You Serve" Enlisting.com, Accessed on March 29, 2019. http://www.enlisting.com/before_you_serve.htm
- Bertsch, Andy. "The Melting Pot Vs. The Salad Bowl: A Call to Explore Regional Cross-cultural Differences and Similarities within the U.S.A." Journal of Organizational Culture, Communications and Conflict, Connie Rae Bateman editor, Volume 17, Number 1, pp 131-148, 2013. www.abacademies.org/articles/jocccvol17no12013.pdf
- Bialik, Kristen. "The Changing Face of America's Veteran Population." Pew Research Centre, November 10, 2017, www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2017/11/10/the-changingface-of-americas-veteran-population/
- Breneman, David W. et al. Earning from Learning: The Rise of For-Profit Universities. SUNY Press. NY, Albany, February 1, 2012.
- Burgess, Rebecca. "Beyond the 'broken Veteran': A History of America's Relationship with Its xsoldiers." War on the Rocks, March 7, 2018. www.warontherocks.com/2018/03/beyondthe-broken-veteran-a-history-of-americas-relationship-with-its-ex-soldiers/

- Cilluffo, Anthony. "5 facts about student loans." Pew Research Center, August 24, 2017. www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2017/08/24/5-facts-about-student-loans/
- Cullen, Jim. The American Dream: A Short History of an Idea that Shaped a Nation. Oxford University Press, New York. 2003.
- Demers, Anne. "When Veterans Return: The Role of Community in Reintegration." Journal of Loss and Trauma: International Perspectives on Stress & Coping, Volume 16 pp 160-179. doi: 10.1080/15325024.2010.519281
- "Executive Order 13607"Federal Register, volume 77, number 85. pp 25861-25864 April 27, 2012. /www.documentcloud.org/documents/2105233-president-obamas-executive-order-on-for-profit.html
- Fazal, M. Tanisha and Kreps, Sarah. "The United States' Perpetual War in Afghanistan. Why Long Wars No Longer Generate a Backlash at Home." Foreign Affairs. August 20, 2018. www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/north-america/2018-08-20/united-states-perpetual-warafghanistan
- Frayne, Susan M. MD, et al. "Medical Care Needs of Returning Veterans with PTSD: Their Other Burden." J Gen Intern Med, Volume 26, Number 1 pp 33–39, September 18, 2010. doi: 10.1007/s11606-010-1497-4
- Ghosh, Projesh P. et al. "Health Insurance, Health Conditions, and Veteran Health Care Utilization." Defence and Peace Economics, July 12, 2017. doi: 10.1080/10242694.2017.1349311
- Glantz, Aaron. "How the University of Phoenix woos veterans and their GI Bill funds." Reveal, July 24, 2015. www.revealnews.org/article/how-the-university-of-phoenix-woosveterans-and-their-gi-bill-funds/
- Goldberg, M. S. "Casualty Rates of US Military Personnel During the Wars in Iraq and Afghanistan." Defence and Peace Economics, Volume 29 Number 1, pp 44–61, 2016. doi:10.1080/10242694.2015.1129816

- Green, Erica L. "DeVos Ends Obama-Era Safeguards Aimed at Abuses by For-Profit Colleges." The New York Times, August 10, 2018. www.nytimes.com/2018/08/10/us/politics/betsydevos-for-profit-colleges.html
- Halvorson, Angela. "Understanding the Military: The Institution, the Culture and the People." SAMSHA. 2010. www.samhsa.gov/sites/default/files/military_white_paper_final.pdf
- Harkin, Tom. "Is the New G.I. Bill Working?: For-Profit Colleges Increasing Veteran Enrollment and Federal Funds." Major Committee Staff Report, United States Senate. Health, Education, Labor, and Pensions Committee, July 30, 2014. www.static1.squarespace.com/static/556718b2e4b02e470eb1b186/t/56100b87e4b01477 25a71e86/1443892103628/GI-Bill-data-July-2014-HELP-report.pdf
- Hentschke, Guilbert C.et al., For -Profit Colleges and Universities: Their Markets, Regulation, Performance and Place in Higher Education. Sterling. Stylus Publishing, LLC. 2010.
- "History of the GI Bill." Militarybenefits.info, Accessed on March 29, 2018. www.militarybenefits.info/history-of-the-gi-bill/
- Katz, Elaine et al. "The ADA 20 Years Later: The 2010 Survey of Americans With Disabilities." The Journal of Spinal Cord Medicine, Volume 33, Issue 4 p 345, 2010. doi.org/10.1080/10790268.2010.11689711
- Kaye, Stephen H. et al. "Why Don't Employers Hire and Retain Workers with Disabilities?" J Occup Rehabil, Volume 21, pp 526-536, March 13, 2011. doi:10.1007/s10926-011-9302-8
- Kintzle, Sara et al. "Exploring the Economic & Employment Challenges Facing U.S. Veterans: A Qualitative Study of Volunteers of American Service Providers & Veteran Clients." Center for Innovation and Research on Veteran & Military Families. Volunteers of America. 2015. www.voa.org/pdf_files/a-study-of-volunteers-of-america-service-providers-and-veteran-clients

- Kraus, Lewis. "2017 Disability Statistics Annual Report." Rehabilitation Research and Training Center on Disability Statistics and Demographics. Durham, NH. January, 2018. www.disabilitycompendium.org/sites/default/files/useruploads/2017_AnnualReport_201 7_FINAL.pdf
- "Length of Basic Training and When WIll You Get Your First Paycheck." Military.com, 2019. www.military.com/join-armed-forces/length-of-basic-training-and-your-firstpaycheck.html
- Livingston, Gretchen. "Profile of U.S. veterans is changing dramatically as their ranks decline." Pew Research Centre, November 11, 2016. www.pewresearch.org/facttank/2016/11/11/profile-of-u-s-veterans-is-changing-dramatically-as-their-ranks-decline/
- Marmar, Charles R, MD et al. "Course of Posttraumatic Stress Disorder 40 Years After the Vietnam War Findings From the National Vietnam Veterans Longitudinal Study." JAMA Psychiatry, Volume 72, Number 9, July 22, 2015. doi:10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2015.0803
- McAllister, Charn P. et al. "From Combat to Khakis: An Exploratory Examination of Job Stress with Veterans." Military Psychology, Volume, 27 Number 2 pp 93-107, December 13, 2017. doi.org/10.1037/mil0000068
- McFarland, Joel et al. "The Condition of Education 2018." National Center for Education Statistics, US Department of Education, Washington, May, 2018. www.nces.ed.gov/pubsearch/pubsinfo. asp?pubid=2018144.
- Murphy, Frances M. et al. 'Women Veterans: The Long Journey Home.' DAV, 2014. www.dav.org/women-veterans-study
- "National Student Loan Cohort Default Rate Falls." U.S. Department of Education, September 26, 2018. www.ed.gov/news/press-releases/national-student-loan-cohort-default-rate-falls
- Newport, Frank. "U.S. Confidence in Military Reflects Perceived Competency." Gallup, July 27, 2017. www.news.gallup.com/poll/214511/high-confidence-military-reflects-perceivedcompetency.aspx

- Newport, Frank. "Veteran Status a Shared Experience Among Men 65+, Not So for Others." Gallup, May 22, 2014. www.news.gallup.com/opinion/polling-matters/176453/veteranstatus-shared-experience-among-men-not-others.aspx
- Osiel, Mark J. Obeying Orders. Atrocity, Military Discipline & the Law of War. New Brunswick and London. Transaction Publishers. 2009.
- Parker, Kim et al. "6 facts about the U.S. military and its changing demographics." Pew Research Center, April 13, 2017. www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2017/04/13/6-facts-about-the-us-military-and-its-changing-demographics/
- Petraeus, Hollister K. "For-Profit Colleges, Vulnerable G.I.'s." Consumer Financial Protection Bureau, September 22, 2011. www.consumerfinance.gov/about-us/newsroom/for-profitcolleges-vulnerable-gis-2/
- Powers, Rod. "What to Expect from Military Basic Training." The Balance Careers, December 17, 2018. www.thebalancecareers.com/how-to-survive-military-basic-training-3353989
- Pizer, Steven D. PhD and Julia C. Prentice, PhD. "What Are the Consequences of Waiting for Health Care in the Veteran Population?" Journal of General Internal Medicine, S676-S678. Boston, MA, USA, Department of Health Policy and Management, Boston University School of Public Health, November 26, 2011. doi: 10.1007/s11606-011-1819-1.
- "Post-9/11 GI Bill Overview." Military.com, Accessed on March 29, 2019. www.military.com/education/gi-bill/new-post-911-gi-bill-overview.html
- "Profile of Post-9/11 Veterans: 2016." National Center for Veterans Analysis and Statistics, United States Department of Veterans Affairs, March, 2018. www.va.gov/vetdata/docs/SpecialReports/Post_911_Veterans_Profile_2016.pdf
- "PTSD Basics." PTSD: National Center for PTSD. U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, Accessed on March 29, 2019. www.ptsd.va.gov/understand/what/ptsd_basics.asp

- Reiber, Gayle E. et al. "Servicemembers and veterans with major traumatic limb loss from Vietnam war and OIF/OEF conflicts: Survey methods, participants, and summary findings." Journal of Rehabilitation Research & Development, Volume 47, Number 4, pp 175-298, November 4, 2010. doi:10.1682/JRRD.2010.01.0009
- "Review of VHA's Patient Wait Times, Scheduling Practices, and Alleged Patient Deaths at the Phoenix Health Care System." VA Office of the Inspector General, Report Numebr 14-02603-178. Washington, DC: May 28, 2014. www.va.gov/oig/pubs/VAOIG-14-02603-178.pdf
- Rosenberg, Matthew and Dave Philipps. "All Combat Roles Now Open to Women, Defense Secretary Says." The New York Times, December 3, 2015. www.nytimes.com/2015/12/04/us/politics/combat-military-women-ash-carter.html? r=0
- Saad, Lydia. "Military, Small Business, Police Still Stir Most Confidence." Gallup, June 28, 2018. www.news.gallup.com/poll/236243/military-small-business-police-stir-confidence.aspx
- Schlenger, William E., and Nida H. Corry. "Four Decades Later: Vietnam Veterans and PTSD." The VVA Veteran Online, January/February 2015. www.vvaveteran.org/35-1/35-1_longitudinalstudy.html
- Scott, John. Sociology. The Key Concepts. London and New York, Routledge, 2006. ISBN10: 0-415-34406-9
- Sinek, Simon. Leaders Eat Last: Why Some Teams Pull Together and Others Don't. New York, Penguin, Portfolio, 2014. ISBN-13: 978-1591845324
- Singer, P.W., and Brooking, Emerson. "Why Americans Aren't Paying Attention to the Longest War in Their Nation's History." Time, October 4, 2018. www.time.com/5415025/afghanistan-war-social-media/
- Sisk, Richard. "Trump Signs \$55 Billion Bill to Replace VA Choice Program." Military.com, June
 6, 2018. www.military.com/daily-news/2018/06/06/trump-signs-55-billion-bill-replace-va-choice-program.html

- "Share of all degrees granted by public, private nonprofit and for profit colleges in the United States 2013/14, by degree type." Statista.com, October, 2015. www.statista.com/statistics/236025/degrees-granted-in-the-us-by-institution-and-degreetype/
- Smith, Samantha. "Most think the 'American dream' is within reach for them." Pew Research Center, October 31, 2017. www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2017/10/31/most-think-the-american-dream-is-within-reach-for-them/
- Tiefer, Charles. "Veterans Sustain Two Serious Defeats From Trump And The House To VAHealthCare."Forbes,Juneyww.forbes.com/sites/charlestiefer/2018/06/08/veterans-sustain-two-serious-defeats-from-trump-and-the-house-to-va-health-care/#3fba85e82c5a
- Tocqueville, Alexis de. Democracy in America. Henry Reeve translator. The Pennsylvania State University, 2002. www.seas3.elte.hu/coursematerial/LojkoMiklos/Alexis-de-Tocqueville-Democracy-in-America.pdf
- "Transition Assistance Program Overview." Military.com, 2019. www.military.com/militarytransition/transition-assistance-program-overview.html
- "Treatment for Posttraumatic Stress Disorder in Military and Veteran Populations: Final Assessment." Institute of Medicine, Washington, DC, The National Academies Press, 2014. doi.org/10.17226/18724.
- "U.S. and World Population Clock." United States Census Bureau, March 29, 2019. www.census.gov/popclock/
- "VA Utilization Profile FY 2016." National Center for Veterans Analysis and Statistics, United States Department of Veterans Affairs. November, 2017.
- "Veterans' Employment Challenges Perceptions and experiences of transitioning from military to civilian life." Prudential, 2012.

- "Veterans Choice Program." U. S. Department of Veterans Affairs, www.va.gov/COMMUNITYCARE/programs/veterans/VCP/index.asp
- "Veterans Choice Program: Improvements Needed to Address Access-Related Challenges as VA Plans Consolidation of its Community Care Programs." GAO, pp 18-281, June 4, 2018. www.gao.gov/products/GAO-18-281
- "Vietnam War." History.com, A&E Television Networks, February, 22 2019. www.history.com/topics/vietnam-war/vietnam-war-history
- "Vietnam War U.S. Military Fatal Casualty Statistics." Military Records, National Archives, January 11, 2018. www.archives.gov/research/military/vietnam-war/casualty-statistics
- Wenger, Jennie W. et al. "Examination of Recent Deployment Experience Across the Services and Components." RAND Corporation, 2018. doi.org/10.7249/RR1928
- "What is the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA)?" National Network Information, Guidance and Training on the Americans with Disabilities Act, Accessed on March 29, 2019. www.adata.org/learn-about-ada
- "What to Expect In Army Boot Camp." Military.com, 2019. www.military.com/join-armedforces/army-boot-camp-schedule.html
- Williams, Raymond. The Analysis of Culture. Cultural Theory and Popular Culture. Edited by John Storey. pp 48-56, The University of Georgia Press, Athens, Georgia. 1998.
- Yanchus, Nancy Y. et al., "Assessing Workplace Perceptions of Military Veteran Compared to Nonveteran Employees." Journal of Veteran Studies, Volume 3, Number 1, pp 37-50, Winter, 2018. doi: 10.21061/jvs.3